The Occupation of the Uyghur People by the Chinese Communist

Party

Duncan Forest

FOOTNOTES

- 1. Phil Stewart, "China Putting Minority Muslims in 'Concentration Camps,' U.S. Says," Reuters, May 3, 2019.
 - https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-concentrationcamps/china-putting-minority-muslims-in-concentration-camps-us-says-idUSKCN1S925K.
- 2. "Han Chinese," New World Encyclopedia, accessed July 7, 2022, https://www.newworldencyclopedia.org/entry/Han Chinese.
- 3. Darren Byler, "'The Atmosphere Has Become Abnormal': Han Chinese Views from Xinjiang," Society and Culture, November 4, 2020, https://supchina.com/2020/11/04/han-chinese-views-from-xinjiang/#:~:text=Around%209.5%20m illion%20Han%20Chinese,40%25%20of%20the%20region's%20population.
- 4. Gardner Bovingdon, "The Uyghurs: Strangers in Their Own Land," Colombia University Press, accessed July 7, 2022, https://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=&id=TfwmgPFddv8C&oi=fnd&pg=PR1&dq=history+of+the+Uyghurs&ots=g_RYB9_olt&sig=imNwnSBIOYzvhEG4h53OSrdidFg#v=onepage&q=history %20of%20the%20Uyghurs&f=false.
- Ibid
- Carl Minzner, "Countries at the Crossroads 2011: China," Freedom House, accessed July 7, 2022, https://freedomhouse.org/sites/default/files/inline_images/ChinaFINAL.pdf.
- 7. Jiayu Wang, "Representations of the Chinese Communist Party's Political Ideologies in President Xi Jinping's Discourse," *Discourse and Society* 28, no. 4 (February 8, 2017), https://doi-org.erl.lib.byu.edu/10.1177/0957926516687418.
- "The Uyghur Genocide: An Examination of China's Breaches of the 1948 Genocide Convention," Newlines Institute, accessed July 8, 2022,
 - https://newlinesinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/Chinas-Breaches-of-the-GC3-2.pdf.
- "Overview and Expansion of the Qing dynasty," Bitesize, accessed July 8, 2022, https://www.bbc.co.uk/bitesize/topics/znmk4xs/articles/zcjrbqt.
- 10. "The First East Turkistan Republic (1933-1934)," East Turkistan Government in Exile, accessed July 8, 2022, https://east-turkistan.net/first-east-turkistan-republic-1933-1934/.
- 11. Roostam Sadri, "The Islamic Republic of Eastern Turkestan: A Commemorative Review," Institute of Muslim Minority Affairs 5, no. 2 (March 21, 2007): 294–319, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10.1080/02666958408715902?casa_token=ZiLV1USqXgAA AAAA:k7qv_Z70PYTnhMDoW9T1Q0CpFlnli5wYUI1dY166RzfwcWbroqgwSID2VZfnLvwDLX8Y 68ew9QqKGQ.
- **12.** James Z. Gao, *The Call of the Oases: The "Peaceful Liberation" of Xinjiang, 1949–53*, accessed July 10, 2022, https://doi.org/10.4159/9780674033658-008.
- **13.** Ibid.
- 14. Vicky Xiuzhong Xu, "Uyghurs for Sale: 'Re-education', Forced Labour, Surveillance Beyond Xinjiang," Australian Strategic Policy Institute 11, no. 26 (February 2020): 1–4, https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep23090.1#metadata_info_tab_contents.

- 15. Nathan Ruser, "Documenting Xinjiang's Detention System," International Cyber Policy Centre at ASPI, accessed July 14, 2022, https://cdn.xjdp.aspi.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/25125443/documenting-xinjiangs-deten tion-system.cleaned.pdf.
- 16. Nathan Ruser et al., "Cultural Erasure: Tracing the Destruction of Uyghur and Islamic Spaces in XinJiang," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, accessed July 7, 2022, https://s3-ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/ad-aspi/2020-09/Cultural%20erasure_0.pdf?NlJYOa EV6DF3lfupGsdb73xtX0wCNokg.
- 17. "The Happiest Muslims in the World': Disinformation, Propaganda, and the Uyghur Crisis," Uyghur Human Rights Project, accessed July 14, 2022, https://uhrp.org/report/uhrp-report-happiest-muslims-world-disinformation-propaganda-and-uygh ur-crisis-html/.
- **18.** Ciara Finnegan, "The Uyghur Minority in China: A Case Study of Cultural Genocide, Minority Rights and the Insufficiency of the International Legal Framework in Preventing State-Imposed Extinction," *Laws* 9, no. 1 (January 11, 2020): https://doi.org/10.3390/laws9010001.
- "The Uyghur Genocide: An Examination of China's Breaches of the 1948 Genocide Convention," Newlines Institute, accessed July 8, 2022, https://newlinesinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/Chinas-Breaches-of-the-GC3-2.pdf.
- 20. Adrian Zenz, "Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in XinJiang," *The Jamestown Foundation*, accessed July 14, 2022, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/343971074_Sterilizations_IUDs_and_Mandatory_Birth Control The CCP%27s Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in Xinjiang.
- 21. Nathan Ruser, "Documenting Xinjiang's Detention System," International Cyber Policy Centre at ASPI, accessed July 14, 2022, https://cdn.xjdp.aspi.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/25125443/documenting-xinjiangs-deten tion-system.cleaned.pdf.
- 22. Dake Kang, "Room for 10,000: Inside China's Largest Detention Center," Associated Press, accessed July 14, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/business-religion-china-only-on-ap-f89c20645e69208a416c64d229c0 72de.
- **23.** Ibid.
- 24. Joshua Lipes, "Kashgar's Old City Destruction Emblematic of Beijing's Cultural Campaign Against Uyghurs: Report," Uyghur Human Rights Project, accessed July 14, 2022, https://uhrp.org/news/kashgars-old-city-destruction-emblematic-beijings-cultural-campaign/.
- 25. Max Roser et al., "War and Peace," Our World in Data, accessed July 14, 2022, https://ourworldindata.org/war-and-peace.
- George H. Stanton, "The Eight Stages of Genocide," Warren Wilson College, accessed July 12, 2022,
 - https://www.keene.edu/academics/cchgs/resources/educational-handouts/the-eight-stages-of-ge nocide/download/.
- 27. "U.S. and World Population Clock," United States Census Bureau, accessed February 16, 2022, https://www.census.gov/popclock/world.
- 28. Jeff Desjardins, "China's Staggering Demand for Commodities," Visual Capitalist, March 2, 2018, https://www.visualcapitalist.com/chinas-staggering-demand-commodities/.
- 29. Anna Hayes, "Interwoven 'Destinies': The Significance of Xinjiang to the China Dream, the Belt and Road Initiative, and the Xi Jinping Legacy," *Journal of Contemporary China* 29, no. 121 (May 2019): 31–45, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10670564.2019.1621528?journalCode=cjcc20.

- Khalid Manzoor Butt and Sadaf Jan Siddiqui. "Growing Chinese Presence in the Indian Ocean: Prospects and Challenges," *Strategic Studies* 41, no. 2 (August 2021): 5, https://strategicstudies.org.pk/index.php/strategic_studies/article/view/48.
- 31. Anna Hayes, "Interwoven 'Destinies': The Significance of Xinjiang to the China Dream, the Belt and Road Initiative, and the Xi Jinping Legacy," *Journal of Contemporary China* 29, no. 121 (May 2019): 31–45,
 - https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10670564.2019.1621528?journalCode=cjcc20.
- **32.** Ibid.
- 33. Amy Lehr, "Addressing Forced Labor in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Toward a Shared Agenda," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, July 30, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/addressing-forced-labor-xinjiang-uyghur-autonomous-region-towar d-shared-agenda.
- 34. Weidong Liu, Yajing Zhang, and Wei Xiong, "Financing the Belt and Road Initiative," *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 61, no. 2 (January 2020): 137–45. https://doi.org/10.1080/15387216.2020.1716822.
- 35. Jonathan E. Hillman, "How Big Is China's Belt and Road?," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 3, 2018, https://www.csis.org/analysis/how-big-chinas-belt-and-road.
- 36. Anna Hayes, "Interwoven 'Destinies': The Significance of Xinjiang to the China Dream, the Belt and Road Initiative, and the Xi Jinping Legacy," *Journal of Contemporary China* 29, no. 121 (May 2019): 31–45, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/10670564.2019.1621528?journalCode=cjcc20.
- 37. Amy Lehr, "Addressing Forced Labor in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Toward a Shared Agenda," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, July 30, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/addressing-forced-labor-xinjiang-uyghur-autonomous-region-towar d-shared-agenda.
- 38. "Document 19: The Basic Viewpoint on the Religious Question During Our Country's Socialist Period," Central Committee of the Chinese Communist Party (1982), accessed July 15, 2022, https://original.religlaw.org/content/religlaw/documents/doc19relig1982.htm.
- 39. Songfeng Li, "Freedom in Handcuffs: Religious Freedom in the Constitution of China," *Journal of Law and Religion* 35, no. 1 (May 2020): 113–37, https://doi.org/10.1017/jlr.2020.1.
- 40. Adrian Zenz, "Brainwashing, Police Guards and Coercive Internment: Evidence from Chinese Government Documents about the Nature and Extent of Xinjiang's 'Vocational Training Internment Camps,'" *The Journal of Political Risk* 7, no. 7 (July 2019), https://www.jpolrisk.com/brainwashing-police-guards-and-coercive-internment-evidence-from-chinese-government-documents-about-the-nature-and-extent-of-xinjiangs-vocational-training-internment-camps/# ftn4.
- 41. André Laliberté, "Religion and the State in China: The Limits of Institutionalization," *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* 40, no. 2 (June 1, 2011): 3–15, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F186810261104000201.
- **42.** Marcel Angliviel de la Beaumelle, "The United Front Work Department: "Magic Weapon" at Home and Abroad," *China Brief* 17, no. 9 (July 6, 2017), https://jamestown.org/program/united-front-work-department-magic-weapon-home-abroad/.
- 43. André Laliberté, "Religion and the State in China: The Limits of Institutionalization," *Journal of Current Chinese Affairs* 40, no.2 (June 1, 2011): 3–15, https://doi.org/10.1177%2F186810261104000201.
- 44. Ayjaz Wani, "China's Xinjiang Policy and the Silence of Islamic States," Observer Research Foundation, August 26, 2021, https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-xinjiang-policy-and-the-silence-of-islamic-states/.
- **45.** Ibid.

- 46. Adrian Zenz, "New Evidence for China's Political Re-Education Campaign in Xinjiang," *China Brief* 18, no. 10 (May 15, 2018), https://jamestown.org/program/evidence-for-chinas-political-re-education-campaign-in-xinjiang/.
- 47. Adam Roberts, "Terrorism Research: Past, Present, and Future," *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism* 38, no. 1 (November 21, 2014): 62–74, https://doi.org/10.1080/1057610X.2014.976011.
- 48. Adrian Zenz, "New Evidence for China's Political Re-Education Campaign in Xinjiang," *China Brief* 18, no. 10 (May 15, 2018), https://jamestown.org/program/evidence-for-chinas-political-re-education-campaign-in-xinjiang/.
- **49.** Zainab Raza, "China's Political Re-Education' Camps of Xinjiang's Uyghur Muslims," *Asian Affairs* 50, no. 4 (October 24, 2019): 488–501, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03068374.2019.1672433?journalCode=raaf20.
- 50. Arnd Helmut Hafner, "Criminal Justice in China: A History," International Journal of Asian Studies 7, no. 2 (June 15, 2010): 215–257, https://www.cambridge.org/core/search?filters%5BauthorTerms%5D=Arnd%20Helmut%20Hafner&eventCode=SE-AU.
- **51.** Ibid.
- 52. David Ownby, "Falun Gong Chinese Spiritual Movement," Britannica, accessed July 15, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Falun-Gong.
- 53. "The East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM)," Council on Foreign Relations, accessed July 15, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/east-turkestan-islamic-movement-etim.
- **54.** Ibid.
- 55. Asim Kashgarian, "Uighur Diaspora Hails Removal of ETIM From US Terror List," Voice of America, December 25, 2020, https://www.voanews.com/a/extremism-watch_uighur-diaspora-hails-removal-etim-us-terror-list/6 200004.html.
- **56.** Zainab Raza, "China's Political Re-Education' Camps of Xinjiang's Uyghur Muslims," *Asian Affairs* 50, no. 4 (October 24, 2019): 488–501, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/03068374.2019.1672433?journalCode=raaf20.
- 57. "The East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM)," Council on Foreign Relations, accessed July 15, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/east-turkestan-islamic-movement-etim.
- 58. Elizabeth Van Wie Davis, "Uyghur Muslim Ethnic Separatism in Xinjiang, China," Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, accessed July 19, 2022, https://apcss.org/college/publications/uyghur-muslim-ethnic-separatism-in-xinjiang-china/.
- Samuel Sigal, "China's Genocide against the Uyghurs, in 4 Disturbing Charts," Vox, March 10, 2021,
 https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/22311356/china-uyghur-birthrate-sterilization-genocide.
- 60. Adrian Zenz, "Sterilizations, IUDs, and Mandatory Birth Control: The CCP's Campaign to Suppress Uyghur Birthrates in XinJiang," *The Jamestown Foundation,* accessed July 14, 2022, https://www.researchgate.net/publication/343971074_Sterilizations_IUDs_and_Mandatory_Birth_Control_The_CCP%27s_Campaign_to_Suppress_Uyghur_Birthrates_in_Xinjiang.
- **61.** Ibid.
- 62. "China Cuts Uighur Births with IUDs, Abortion, Sterilization," The Associated Press, accessed July 17, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/ap-top-news-international-news-weekend-reads-china-health-269b3d e1af34e17c1941a514f78d764c.
- 63. "China: Gross Violations of Human Rights in the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region (Includes Erratum)," Amnesty International, accessed July 15, 2022, https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/asa170251999en.pdf.

- **64.** "China's Xinjiang Policy: The Imperative for India," Observer Research Foundation, accessed July 18, 2022, https://orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/ORF IssueBrief 464 Uyghurs.pdf.
- 65. "Eradicating Ideological Viruses," Human Rights Watch, accessed July 18, 2022, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/china0918_web.pdf.
- **66.** Ibid.
- 67. "China's Xinjiang Policy: The Imperative for India," Observer Research Foundation, accessed July 18, 2022, https://orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/ORF IssueBrief 464 Uvghurs.pdf.
- 68. George Stanton, "The Eight Stages of Genocide," The Borgen Project, accessed July 18, 2022, https://borgenproject.org/eight-stages-of-genocide/.
- 69. Ondřej Klimeš and Joanne Smith Finley, "China's Neo-Totalitarian Turn and Genocide in Xinjiang," Society and Space 7, (December 7, 2020), https://scholar.google.com/scholar?hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C45&q=chinas+neo+totalitarian+turn+an d+genocide+in+Xinjiang&btnG=.
- 70. "At Least 2,000 Uyghurs Killed' in Yarkand Violence: Exile Leader," Radio Free Asia, accessed July 18, 2022, https://www.rfa.org/english/news/uyghur/yarkand-08052014150547.html.
- 71. James Waller and Mariana Salazar Albornoz, "Crime and No Punishment? China's Abuses Against the Uyghurs," *Georgetown Journal of International Affairs* 22, no. 1 (2021): 100–111 ,https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Crime-and-No-Punishment-China%E2%80%99s-Abuse s-Against-the-Waller-Albornoz/f9fe80a52a7f578e804e503db094b94d2255c71a.
- 72. Phil Stewart, "China Putting Minority Muslims in 'Concentration Camps,' U.S. Says," Reuters, May 3, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-china-concentrationcamps/china-putting-minority-muslims-in-concentration-camps-us-says-idUSKCN1S925K.
- 73. "Who are the Uyghurs and Why is China Being Accused of Genocide?," BBC News, accessed July 18, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-22278037#:~:text=There%20are%20about%2012%20million,Uyghur%20Autonomous%20Region%20(XUAR).
- 74. Fu Hualing, "Re-education Through Labour in Historical Perspective," *The China Quarterly* 184 (December 5, 2005): 811–830, https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/china-quarterly/article/reeducation-through-labour-in-historical-perspective/1059A9D761F193E24D9CA306287C0AC0.
- 75. Adrian Zenz, "Brainwashing, Police Guards and Coercive Internment: Evidence from Chinese Government Documents about the Nature and Extent of Xinjiang's 'Vocational Training Internment Camps,'" *The Journal of Political Risk* 7, no. 7 (July 2019), https://www.jpolrisk.com/brainwashing-police-guards-and-coercive-internment-evidence-from-chinese-government-documents-about-the-nature-and-extent-of-xinjiangs-vocational-training-internment-camps/#_ftn4.
- 76. Lindsay Maizland, "China's Repression of Uyghurs in Xinjiang," Council on Foreign Relations, accessed July 18, 2022, https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-repression-uyghurs-xinjiang.
- 77. "A Language Under Attack: China's Campaign to Sever the Uighur Tongue," Hong Kong Free Press, accessed July 18, 2022, https://hongkongfp.com/2019/06/18/language-attack-chinas-campaign-sever-uighur-tongue/.
- 78. Jeff Kao et al., "'We Are Very Free' How China Spreads Its Propaganda Version of Life in Xinjiang," New York Times, June 22, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2021/06/22/technology/xinjiang-uyghurs-china-propaganda. html.
- **79.** Ibid.

- 80. Matthew Hill, David Campanale, and Joel Gunter, "Their Goal is to Destroy Everyone': Uighur Camp Detainees Allege Systematic Rape," BBC News, February 2, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-china-55794071.
- **81.** Ibid.
- **82.** Ibid.
- 83. Amy Lehr, "Addressing Forced Labor in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region Toward a Shared Agenda," *Center for Strategic and International Studies*, July 30, 2020, https://www.csis.org/analysis/addressing-forced-labor-xinjiang-uyghur-autonomous-region-towar d-shared-agenda.
- **84.** Ibid.
- **85.** Ibid.
- 86. Ciara Finnegan, "The Uyghur Minority in China: A Case Study of Cultural Genocide, Minority Rights and the Insufficiency of the International Legal Framework in Preventing State-Imposed Extinction," *Laws* 9, no. 1 (January 11, 2020), https://doi.org/10.3390/laws9010001.
- 87. Nathan Ruser et al., "Cultural Erasure: Tracing the Destruction of Uyghur and Islamic Spaces in XinJiang," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, accessed July 7, 2022, https://s3-ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/ad-aspi/2020-09/Cultural%20erasure_0.pdf?NlJYOa EV6DF3lfupGsdb73xtX0wCNokg.
- **88.** Ibid.
- 89. Ciara Finnegan, "The Uyghur Minority in China: A Case Study of Cultural Genocide, Minority Rights and the Insufficiency of the International Legal Framework in Preventing State-Imposed Extinction," *Laws* 9, no. 1 (January 11, 2020), https://doi.org/10.3390/laws9010001.
- **90.** Ibid.
- **91.** Ibid.
- 92. "Nury Turkel," United States Commission on International Religious Freedom, accessed July 19, 2022, https://www.uscirf.gov/about-uscirf/commissioners/nury-turkel.
- 93. "Fortune Magazine Names Nury Turkel to "World's 50 Greatest Leaders" List," Uyghur Human Rights Project, accessed July 18, 2022, https://uhrp.org/statement/fortune-magazine-names-nury-turkel-to-worlds-50-greatest-leaders-lis
- 94. "Who We Are." Uyghur Human Rights Project, accessed July 18, 2022, https://uhrp.org/about/.
- **95.** Ibid.
- Ana Swanson, "Nike and Coca-Cola Lobby Against Xinjiang Forced Labor Bill," The New York Times, November 29, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/29/business/economy/nike-coca-cola-xinjiang-forced-labor-bill.
- 97. Vicky Xiuzhong Xu, "Uyghurs for Sale: 'Re-education', Forced Labour, Surveillance Beyond Xinjiang," *Australian Strategic Policy Institute* 11, no. 26 (February 2020): 1–4, https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep23090.1#metadata_info_tab_contents.
- **98.** "Grassroots Lobbying," National Court Reporters Association, accessed July 18, 2022, https://www.ncra.org/home/get-involved/advocacy/Grassroots-Lobbying.
- **99.** Ibid.
- **100.** "International Response to the Uyghur Crisis," Uyghur Human RIghts Project, accessed September 9, 2022, https://uhrp.org/responses/.
- 101. Samuel Sigal, "China's Genocide against the Uyghurs, in 4 Disturbing Charts," Vox, March 10, 2021,
 - https://www.vox.com/future-perfect/22311356/china-uyghur-birthrate-sterilization-genocide.
- **102.** Adrian Zenz, "Brainwashing, Police Guards and Coercive Internment: Evidence from Chinese Government Documents about the Nature and Extent of Xinjiang's 'Vocational Training

- Internment Camps," *The Journal of Political Risk* 7, no. 7 (July 2019), https://www.jpolrisk.com/brainwashing-police-guards-and-coercive-internment-evidence-from-chinese-government-documents-about-the-nature-and-extent-of-xinjiangs-vocational-training-internment-camps/# ftn4.
- 103. Nathan Ruser et al., "Cultural Erasure: Tracing the Destruction of Uyghur and Islamic Spaces in XinJiang," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, accessed July 7, 2022, https://s3-ap-southeast-2.amazonaws.com/ad-aspi/2020-09/Cultural%20erasure_0.pdf?NIJYOa EV6DF3IfupGsdb73xtX0wCNokg.
- 104. Ana Swanson, "Nike and Coca-Cola Lobby Against Xinjiang Forced Labor Bill," The New York Times, November 29, 2020, https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/29/business/economy/nike-coca-cola-xinjiang-forced-labor-bill. html.